
 

 

 
 
 

February 16, 2023 
 
Ed Gazendam 
Manager of Development 
Water’s Edge Environmental Solutions Team Ltd. 

 
 

 
 
RE: Change Order for Stage 1-2 Archaeological Assessment, Rice Road/Highway 20 Storm 
Water Management Pond, Pelham. Project # 2022-0103 
 
Dear Mr. Gazendam, 
 
Archaeological Research Associates Ltd. (ARA) would respectfully like to take this opportunity 
to submit a change order to Water’s Edge Environmental Solutions Team Ltd. for the Stage 1-2 
archaeological assessment conducted in support of the design of the Storm Water Outlet 
Rehabilitation at the Rice Road/Hwy 20 Storm Water Management Pond. The study area is 
approximately 0.43 ha (1.06 ac) in size and located on part of Lot 161 in the Geographic Township 
of Thorold, former Welland County. 
 
ARA has completed the test pit survey of the property presented in the original proposal, which 
resulted in the discovery of a single Indigenous site. This site can be recommended for Stage 3 in 
the forthcoming Stage 1 and 2 archaeological report. However, due to the low artifact yield 
currently identified at the site, ARA suggests that further intensification at the site location be 
conducted to obtain additional information and confirm its cultural heritage value or interest 
(CHVI). If the location continues to be low yielding there is potential that it will not meet Ministry 
of Citizenship and Multiculturalism (MCM) criteria for a recommendation of further work. If 
Stage 3 assessment is required, this work would aid in the formulation of an appropriate site-
specific excavation strategy.  
   
Based on the initial fieldwork productivity rates and deeper than anticipated soils, costs for an 
additional mobilization with a field crew of five crew members (1 Field Director and 4 Field 
Technicians) has been included in this change order request. ARA has further assumed, based on 
previous work conducted for the current project, that the engaged Indigenous communities (SNEC, 
MCFN and HCC) will participate during the proposed archaeological fieldwork.  
 
It is anticipated that the draft Stage 1 and 2 archaeological report will be provided three weeks 
after fieldwork completion. The draft report will be presented to you for review in electronic format 
and upon approval, will be submitted to the engaged Indigenous communities for comment. ARA 
will request a review period of two to four weeks from the Indigenous communities depending on 
project timelines. Once all comments have been addressed, the report will be submitted to the 
MCM for Review and Entry into the Ontario Public Register of Archaeological Reports.  




